Ellie Swanson
1708 Lee Dr.
Farmville, VA 23901

April 20, 2019

Jacqueline Secoy
201 High St.
Farmville, VA 23909

Dear Dr. Secoy, 

Earlier in the semester, I had the misfortune of reporting a professor in the music department for using offensive language during class on more than one occasion that was directed towards people who are cognitively impaired. While I and several of my peers were silent and shocked, others reacted with an audible chuckle. Following this class, I felt disheartened by the lack of urgency from my classmates. From what I had observed, here was an educator teaching future educators whose casual and “professional” vocabulary contained the words ‘retarded’ and ‘retard’. However, to some of my peers, it was an insignificant joke that was easily brushed off and forgotten. What seemed to worsen the situation was when I realized that there were music education students in the department who were already using this kind language in joking around with each other. 

My intentions in writing this letter are not to get people fired or even to have students reprimanded. Rather so, they are to bring this potentially uncomfortable topic to your awareness, as the music education program coordinator, in order to start a larger conversation about what we as a department want to represent in a university that is known for its education and, particularly, special education programs. 

I had always assumed these words in this “humored” context had been left behind in my middle school days—a time when my peers and myself would find ourselves using questionable language in order to get a laugh and try to fit in with sixth grade culture without any larger understanding as to what we were really saying. However, according to a 2017 Harris Poll, this language may not be as outdated in common language as what I had once thought. This national survey of teens and adults found that more than 90 percent of participants had “heard someone refer to another person as a retard.” Additionally, 27 percent of teen participants and 38 percent of adult participants said that “there was nothing wrong with describing a thing or situation as retarded.” 

A family nurse practitioner in the Farmville area, who would prefer to be unnamed, told me that patients will sometimes bring paper documentation that lists their diagnosis as “mental retardation” or MR. However, in newer electronic documentation systems, the phrase “mental retardation” cannot physically be inputted, as “intellectual disability” is the newer, preferred terminology. In fact, in the 2018 revision of the International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD-10), which is used by health professionals to look up up-to-date medical terminology, “mental retardation” is not even listed as a formal diagnosis. This is just to say that all variations of the word “retarded” are even being phased out of the medical community, the one place where they might have been okay at an earlier point in time.

[bookmark: _GoBack]If this department, a department that trains primarily future music educators, does not want its students going out into the world saying, “that’s retarded” or using other kinds of language that targets marginalized groups, it is clear that it cannot rely on every student to come into the program with the self-awareness and common sense that might prevent those kinds of comments. Hence, I strongly believe that political correctness and language sensitivity should not only be a point of discussion in our music education classes, but also imbedded into the curriculum. There may be students who feel unfairly censored or believe that the language they use in the privacy (granted, imaginary privacy) of their friend circle does not need to be discussed at length in class. To these students, I ask, what will you do when the wrong word slips out at the wrong time to the wrong person? 

When we are in the practice rooms at school, ideally we do not let mistakes go by without isolating the problem area and attempting to prevent that mistake from happening again, let alone in a performance. I believe the same can be said for our language. As future educators, we should be encouraged to practice appropriate and sensitive word choice at all times in order to prevent the kinds of thoughtless language slip-ups that happened earlier this semester, a slip-up that most likely resulted from careless “practice.”

Sincerely, 




Ellie Swanson 









